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Meeting Minutes
 Board of Management

Tuesday January 14, 2020 @ HDTC-BIA Office 237 King St. Chatham On
Attendance: Jim Carrington (Co-Chair), Paul Shettell (Co-Chair), Clair Culliford (Secretary), Nancy Dudley (Public Relations), Taylor Hughes (Economic Development), Jordan Kniaziew (Board Member), Stephanie Simmons (Board Member), Jessica Vannieuwenhuyze (Board Member), Alison MacLean (BIA Admin.)

Regrets: Jeff Comiskey (Treasurer), A/Sgt Doug Cowell (CKPS Representative), Marjorie Crew (Council), Connie Beneteau (BIA Admin)

Call to Order
Jim called the meeting to order shortly after 6pm and thanked everyone for coming. 
Approval of Agenda

Jim made a motion to Approve the Agenda; first by Paul and seconded by Nancy. Jim asked if all were in favour? Yes. Motion was approved.
Police Report: A/Sgt Doug Cowell sent his regrets  

Jim C. updated the board on the change in CKPS Representation from Sgt. Jim Lynds to A/Sgt Doug Cowell and presented the report on his behalf. Jim C. noted that there has been a decrease in calls for December 2019. Mike, who works close to Abiding House stated that he has noticed less action around the area.
A motion was made to Approve the Police Report: first by Clair and seconded by Jordan. All were in favor, yes. Motion was approved.

Business Arising from the Previous Board Meeting Minutes
Jim asked if there were any business arising from the Previous Board Meeting Minutes? Paul stated that Jordan, Mike and Stephanie all new board members. 

Jim asked that all members of the board please review any attachments that accompany the meeting invites in advance to ensure that all are fully prepared for the meeting. 
A motion was made to accept the Previous Board Meeting Minutes; first by Paul and seconded by Stephanie. All were in favor, yes. Previous Meeting Minutes were approved.
Declaration of Conflict of Interest  
Jim asked if there were any Declarations of Conflict of Interest. New board member Stephanie asked for an explanation of that term and how it applies to HDTC-BIA. Paul explained that simply put, “It would be something that you may be involved in that can (personally or professionally) potentially cause a conflict.” Conflict of Interest is used to keep everything “on the up and up” and transparent. There were no Conflicts.
A motion was made to Move a portion of the New Business Up in the meeting to accommodate voting of a New Board Member. First by Nancy, seconded by Clair. All were in favor, yes. Motion was approved.

New Business: 1
 Paul introduced Jessica Vannieuwenhuyze to the Board. Jessica expressed an interest in joining the HDTC-BIA board.
A motion was made to accept Jessica as a New Board Member. First by Paul, seconded by Stephanie. All were in favor, yes. Motion was approved.

Jessica stated that she was excited to be added to the board. She is the Manager of the Virgin Mobile in DCC and is going on her 8th year. She knows Paul from when he owned the Deli in Downtown and said that Paul had invited her to come out to the meeting and become part of the board. This idea really appeals to her as she loves Chatham and RetroFest in particular, and can’t wait to be more involved. Jessica was welcomed to the DHTC-BIA board by Jim.
Board Reports

     Co-Chair: Jim 
Jim brought attention to the lights in the downtown core. Some of the street lights were out at night, while others were on during the day. It was agreed that Alison would follow through with Entregris the following day to find out what was happening with the lights.

Co-Chair: Paul
Lifecycle: Paul explained to new board members the definition of Lifecycle and how it applies to HDTC-BIA. Director of Public Works presented to Council a proposal that would have an effect on the amount of support offered by public works to all BIA’s in the municipality. This proposal offers the assistance to each downtown core 5 predetermined times in a calendar year. Paul spoke to council on behalf of the BIA and outlined the concerns he had with this report and how it would negatively affect HDTC-BIA.  Council voted to continue with Ryan Browns report and essentially locked in a policy and procedure moving forward. Paul will continue to work on the Lifestyle Program and keep the board updated. 
Paul and office admin are also looking into a breakdown of the Horticultural Levy as it applies to the Lifecycle and this proposal. 

Associate Membership: Three Chatham Business’ have inquired as to an associate membership with HDTC-BIA. A discussion ensued as to what an Associate membership entails Jordan spoke to his choice of joining the HDTC-BIA board as it offered funding opportunities and value to your dollars spent. Jordan spoke to his choice of joining the HDTC-BIA board as it offered funding opportunities and value to your dollars spent. It was agreed that there needs to be new policy set in place for anyone wishing to become an associate member. Staff admin will begin working on this and a draft will be presented to the board.
Win This Space: Paul deferred to Jordan from Economic Development for an update on Win This Space. Jordan stated that there are many communities that run a program such as Win This Space that Economic Development is able to support but as Chatham Kent is set up defiantly with many___ this limits the amount of support that can be offered. A corporate sponsor will be needed for this. There is potential for this being a good thing for HDTC-BIA but there needs to be further research into the logistics of it. 
Budget Meeting Municipality of Chatham Kent: MCK has prepared a 2020 budget and will be presenting it to the public at various locations throughout the community. The Budget meetings will be streamed live. Paul feels that the BIA needs to be in front of the administration for the reason of Public Information and therefore he will speak at the open house Thursday, January 23 from at 5:00 pm Active Lifestyle Centre, 20 Merritt Ave., Chatham.

Attractions Ontario: Attractions Ontario is a Listing of “the best things to do in Ontario”. HDTC-BIA has the option off becoming a member to which it would receive the benefits of a variety of different components. The cost for one-year membership is $140. Nancy did not feel this was beneficial to HDTC-BIA as we already manage many of the things that Attractions Ontario offers in House 
A discussion opened up regarding RetroFest, the largest BIA event, and many different facets of RetroFest including the funding and advertising costs. Nancy, Jim and Paul all spoke as to the History, budget and programming components and it was stated that BIA admin Connie is the primary coordinator of RetroFest and has, in previous years, been the sole person responsible for managing all components of RetroFest. 
A motion was made by Mike to form a Committee to assist in the planning of RetroFest. First by Stephanie, seconded by Nancy. All were in favor, yes. Motion was approved.

It was agreed that Alison would begin coordinating this committee and reach out to board members that were wishing to be part of it by the end of January 2020.

Crosswalks: Paul informed the board that a tender will be put out by the municipality for new crosswalk illuminated cones to be placed on 4th and 6th Streets. The tender’s bids need to be in for April. Clair inquired as to the safety of the cones to which Jordan stated that he is familiar with them and they are safe and work great. Paul also mentioned that the municipality will be working on updating the streetlights as well.
Secretary: Clair Culliford 
OBIAA Strategic Planning Webinar: Clair, Alison, Stephanie, and Mike participated in the first webinar January 7, 2020. He stated that the webinar is designed primarily to help assist in the setup and implementation of a Strategic Planning Committee which includes a homework and group component to it. As portions of the program do not apply currently to HDTC-BIA Alison has been in touch with the facilitator and moving forward we will participate in the webinars as a learning tool only and not in an active engagement setting. Stephanie has stepped down from this due to time constraints and feels her time is better allocated on RetroFest committee. The next webinar is Jan.28, with additional ones Feb.18, and March 16th (March to be confirmed).
Clock Tower: Clair brought to everyone’s attention that the original speakers from the clock tower are missing and will need to be replaced. He had a meeting with Less L. who is familiar with the original instillation of the clock and would like to see it restored to its original working state.  Clair will follow up with both the municipality and Less. 
Treasurer: Jeff Comiskey sent his regrets for his absence. Jim reviewed the budget on his behalf. The only outstanding column was the Beautification line item that showed the mini-lights for the trees as over budget. An invoice has been submitted to the municipality which will potentially cover up to half of the cost of the lights.

A motion was made to accept the financials. First by Jordan, seconded by Nancy. All were in favor, yes. Motion was approved
Office Update: FEO and/or OBIAA offers conferences on a yearly basis. A member from the Board usually attends one or both conferences. A budget line has been added and approved to cover the cost of conferences. Connie submitted RetroFest to a contest being run by FEO and the award winners will be announced at the conference in February. All agreed that Connie should attend this conference on behalf of the BIA especially if HDTC-BIA is up for the award. Alison is the newest staff member and would benefit from attending the conference as well.
A motion was made to spend funds above and beyond what was originally allocated in the budget to send both office staff to the FEO conference. First by Paul, seconded by Jordan. All were in favor, yes. Motion was approved
Garbage: Garbage’s and appropriate use of bins continues to be a problem. The corner in front of TD is an area of concern. Paul spoke with the manager of TD, and it was brought to their attention that tenants in the apartments across from TD were the individuals setting loose garbage bags out on the street corner. TD is purchasing approved bins from the municipality. After a discussion about responsibilities, it was determined that it is the responsibility of the Landlord to address the improper placement of garbage’s by tenants.
Confidentiality Agreement: A confidentiality agreement was presented to all board members to sign and will be kept on file.

MCK Representative:  Councilor Margorie Crew sent her regrets. Jim read an email from Councilor Crew with an update on the Report tabled by Ryan Brown at Council Meeting. The email stated that Councilor Crew has been assured that the service levels that HDTC-BIA has received in the past would remain the same.
MCK Representative:  Taylor Hughes updated the board on the status of the Digital Squad. The grant has closed but they continue to be a free resource paid for by the OBIAA guaranteed until the end of March. Stephanie used their services for her business, SugarThat, and found them quite helpful. It was recommended that Board members suggest the Squad to any merchants they know that require assistance with their Social media platforms or Digital needs. 

A motion was made to approve the Board Reports, first by Nancy and second by Paul. It was asked if all were in favour. Yes. Motion was approved.

New Business 2 

Election of Executive Board Members:

Jeff notified the board that he wishes to step down from his role as treasurer but would remain in the position until a suitable replacement was found. Stephanie volunteered to step into the role but will spend this term under Jeff’s mentorship learning the role. 
A motion was made to approve Jeff staying in the position and training Stephanie, first by Nancy and second by Jordan. It was asked if all were in favor. Yes. Motion was approved.

A motion was made to maintain the status quo of the current board of directors, first by Nancy, second by Jordan. It was asked if all were in favor. Yes. Motion was approved.
A motion was made to adjourn this meeting first by Jeff and second by Nancy. All in favour, meeting adjourned. 
The next meeting will be February 11, 2020 6pm at Historic Downtown Chatham BIA office.
Signature of Chair: ________________________________________

Signature of Secretary: _____________________________________
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